
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

September 30, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, September 30, 2020, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  The following Board members were in attendance:

                James Anderson

     James Gross




    Keith Bashore

     James Helsel



    Bennett Chotiner

     Stephen Libhart
    Don Geistwhite

     Carolyn Van Newkirk
Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Angela McGowan (Pillar & Aught), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),   and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the August 26, 2020 Board Meeting 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and was unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote. 
Retirement Presentations to Lola Gray and Officer Craig Berrier:

Mr. Edwards presented retirement plaques to Lola Gray and Officer Craig Berrier to honor them for their service to SARAA.  Ms. Gray has completed 10 years of service with SARAA.  She started in 2010 and has worked for the Marketing Department, mainly in the Susquehanna Club.  Officer Berrier has completed 30 years of service with SARAA.  He started in 1990 and has served as a Police Officer.  
Executive Committee:  

a)
CFA Grant Resolution & Funding Commitment:  Mr. Edwards reported that SARAA is requesting a Multimodal Transportation Fund Grant of $798,238 from the Commonwealth Financing Authority (CFA) to be used for the HIA Air Cargo Expansion Access Improvements Phase 3, Part B project.  This is a Resolution authorizing the Executive Director, Timothy Edwards, and James Helsel, Jr., Chairman, as the officials to execute all documents and agreements between SARAA and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to facilitate and assist in obtaining the requested grant.  If the grant is awarded, SARAA funding commitment (match) will be approximately $340,000.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the Resolution designating Timothy Edwards, Executive Director, and James Helsel, Jr., Chairman as the officials to execute all documents and agreements between the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to facilitate and assist in obtaining the requested grant.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

b)
General Business Insurance:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to award the General Insurance Program for the year of September 30, 2020 through September 30, 2021 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. for $491,970.  AJG recommends renewing SARAA’s insurances with our existing carriers except two.  Overall, there is a 3.2% increase in premiums.  A comparative summary of the premiums was attached along with comments explaining changes in premium.  AJG does not charge a brokerage fee, saving SARAA $43,000.  The $491,970 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award the General Insurance Program Renewal for the year of September 30, 2020 through September 30, 2021 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. of Mt. Laurel, New Jersey, for $491,970. The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.    


c)
Workers’ Compensation Insurance:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the SARAA Board to award the workers’ compensation insurance for the year September 30, 2020 through September 30, 2021 to the Encova Insurance of Columbus, Ohio for $134,018.  Hoaster Gebhard & Co. of Lebanon, Pennsylvania, the broker for the Encova Insurance, proposed a renewal with a reduction in premium of $6,344 (-4.5%) compared to last year.  The same coverages are maintained.  This will be SARAA’s sixth year with Encova (Brickstreet) and Hoaster Gebhard.  The $134,018 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Dr. Van Newkirk that the Board award the workers’ compensation insurance for the year September 30, 2020 through September 30, 2021 to the Encova Insurance of Columbus, Ohio for $134,018.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

d)
Vision Insurance Renewal:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to select Highmark Blue Shield to continue as SARAA’s vision insurance provider for the policy period 10/1/2020 through 9/30/2021.  Arthur J. Gallagher, SARAA’s insurance producer, obtained quotes from Highmark Blue Shield and Aetna.  Highmark Blue Shield proposes a 5% increase in premium for the 2020/2021 policy period.  This will result in an overall premium increase from $13,588.80, to $14,270.10, or $681.30.  The pricing maintains the same benefit level and coverage. Aetna’s proposal included a 22.21% increase in premium compared to current rates.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board select Highmark Blue Shield to continue as SARAA’s vision insurance provider for the policy period 10/1/2020 through 9/30/2021.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.

Airport Operations:

a)
DHL Express Logistics Cargo Aircraft Lease Agreement:  Mr. Edwards stated that this is to approve a Lease Agreement between SARAA and DHL Express to authorize the Executive Director to execute the Cargo Aircraft Lease Agreement.  DHL will bring a 737 to MDT for two turns a day, five days a week for the months of November and December.  They will use the space on a month-to-month basis until their operation ends.  They will pay landing fees.  Monthly rent paid by DHL will be $6,685.25.  DHL landing fees are anticipated to be between $26,000 and $32,000 for the two months.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a Lease Agreement between SARAA and DHL Express to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the Cargo Aircraft Lease Agreement. The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

b)
Rite Aid Lease Amendment/Release of Liability:  Mr. Edwards reported that on January 9, 2020, the Airport Authority approved the assignment of the lease to Avflight, with the condition that Rite Aid Headquarters Corp. will guarantee Avflight’s performance under the assigned lease.  Rite Aid has requested a release of liability under the Second Amendment and Assignment and Assumption of Lease in connection with the proposed transaction between Rite Aid and Avflight.  Rite Aid proposes that the Airport Authority release Rite Aid from all tenant obligations under the lease from and after the date of the assignment to Avflight.  In consideration of the release of liability, Rite Aid will pay a fee of $25,000 to the Airport Authority upon full execution of the assignment agreement.  After consultation with SARAA’s legal counsel, it is recommended that SARAA agree to release Rite Aid from liability as it relates to the financial performance of the assignee from and after the date of assignment.  It is further recommended by SARAA counsel that SARAA should not release Rite Aid from its environmental obligations and that all liability relating to outstanding environmental issues is to be determined between Rite Aid and the assignee.
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board agree to release Rite Aid from liability as it relates to the financial performance of the assignee from and after the date of assignment.  Also, that SARAA should not release Rite Aid from its environmental obligations and that all liability relating to outstanding environmental issues is to be determined between Rite Aid and the assignee.   Based on legal counsel’s recommendation, Mr. Libhart amended his motion to include “that the Lease Amendment is subject to final approval by SARAA legal counsel”.  The motion as amended was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.   

c)
Roadway Snow Removal Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Four Seasons Property Services in the amount of $128,080.00 for snow removal on the HIA roadways and administrative parking areas.  The agreement commences on November 15, 2020 and terminates on March 31, 2021.  The contract carries two (2) one-year options.  Four Seasons Property Services was awarded the roadway snow removal contract during the 2019-2020 snow season at a total cost of $147,920.00.  The bids were opened publicly on September 17, 2020.  Only one bid was received.  The bidders were required to provide a fixed amount per month in order to ensure the contract will dedicate the personnel/equipment to the work.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds and will be divided between 2020 and 2021.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board award a contract to Four Seasons Property Services of Hummelstown, Pennsylvania in the amount of $128,080.00 for snow removal  on the HIA roadways and administrative parking areas and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to execute the agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through August):   Mr. Edwards reported that he would be comparing actual YTD 2020 with actual YTD 2019, since the approved 2020 budget is not relevant to current activity.  He reported that Total Airline Revenues YTD 2020 were $7 million vs $7.8 million YTD 2019, down 10.9%.  Terminal Rents were about even.  Total Parking Revenues YTD 2020 were $2.5 million vs. $6 million YTD 2019, down 58%.  Vehicle Rental Commissions & CFC’s YTD 2020 were $1.6 million vs. $3 million YTD 2019, down 48.3%.   Rents were $2 million YTD 2020 vs. $2 million YTD 2019, up .7%.  Non-Airline Revenues YTD 2020 were $7 million vs $12.5 million YTD 2019, down 43.8%.  Total Operating Revenues YTD 2020 were $14 million vs $20.4 million YTD 2019, down 31.1%.  Personnel Costs YTD 2020 were $4 million vs $4.2 million YTD 2019, down $200,000 or 4.4%.  Parking Operation Expense YTD 2020 was $835,000 vs. $1.38 million YTD 2019, down 39.5%, resulting from closing the long-term parking lot which had a positive impact on overall expense.  Contracted Repairs and Services YTD 2020 was $1.1 million vs $1.36 million YTD 2019, down 21%. Total Net Operating Revenue YTD 2020 is $3.7 million vs $8.1 million YTD 2019, down 54.6%.  The variance to budget is $1,370,527 million, with $4.2 million in CARES Act funding drawn.  The debt coverage ratio is 2.38 on a 1.25 requirement due to CARES monies.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, YTD 2020 enplanements decreased by 54.97% vs YTD 2019.   Total Food, News and Gift Sales are down 56.1%.  Total Car Rental Sales are down 50.49%.   Total Variable Revenue is down 47.47%.   On the Accounts Receivable Summary Report, Federal Express paid their July rent of $25,681 on September 3rd.    Hertz represents the largest 90+ day balance due to bankruptcy proceedings beginning 5/22/2020.   On balances over 90 days, Chambersburg Skydiving has a balance of $9,364, which they are paying down on a monthly basis.        
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Airport Drive, HIA:  Hempt Brothers completed Phase 2 paving at the east and west ends of Airport Drive.  A final inspection will be scheduled, and punch list items completed prior to making final payment to the contractor.  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The contractor has completed installation of the first row of concrete block protective mats along the base of the flood dike. Installation of the second row has begun.  With the first row of mats completed, the contractor will be able to work through the winter should the river level rise. Work will continue through 2020 and 2021.  
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:  The contractor is currently installing polyethylene film over the batt insulation on the walls and ceiling surfaces inside the hangar. 
FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  The contractor completed paving of the new taxiway on Thursday, July 30th.  The contractor has completed testing of the new taxiway electrical system, applied the final cost of paint to the taxiway markings and completed seeding and mulching.  A substantial completion inspection is expected to be held in early October.  
Projects in Design and Bidding:
Demolition of Buildings 26 and 96, HIA:  This project was advertised for bid on August 23rd.  A virtual pre-bid meeting was held on September 8th.  The bid opening is October 6, 2020. Discussion ensued concerning legal issues regarding demolition of the building and further setback and/or zoning restrictions.  Angela McGowan will look into the zoning issues regarding the old foundation.  

South Apron Construction, Phase 1, GRA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  The design consultant will present SARAA’s Land Development Plan to the Cumberland Township Planning Commission on October 8, 2020.  The project will be bid in early 2021.  
Enplanement Report;
Mr. Edwards reported that August seats were up 2% vs July but remained 43% behind August 2019.  August passengers increased by 1% vs July but remain down 66% vs August 2019.  August’s average departing load factor decreased 1% vs July and was 42 points below August 2019.  MDT is serving about 38% of last year’s traffic.  MDT recovery has been faster than the national average since May.  While 2020 YTD air cargo is down 5.2% vs 2019, August was the third consecutive month of growth—up 2% vs August 2019.  August 2020 was the third consecutive month for cargo landed weight growth.  YTD landed weight is down just 2.6% vs 2019.  Cargo landed weight accounted for 44% of MDT’s August total.  YTD cargo share is 43%, up from 34% YTD in 2019.  Looking ahead, the revised 2020 forecast is for 320,000 enplanements at a load factor of around 59%.  320,000 enplanements would be 42% of 2019’s record level.  
General Aviation and Operations Update:  MDT operations dipped 23% vs August 2019 while YTD operations are down 19.8%.  Avflight fuels sales are down 34% vs 2019.  CXY August operations were up 20% vs August 2019—the busiest month since September 2013.  YTD operations were down 14%.  Growth is being driven by good weather, reported fuel issues in Carlisle, busier flight schools and an improving economy.  
Financial Highlights:  2020 YTD operating revenues have declined $6.3 million vs 2019 while SARAA has cut expenses $1.9 million.  Revenue trends are slightly improving. August was the best revenue month since COVID began in March.  More passengers mean increasing non-airline revenues associated with parking, rental cars, concessions and ground transportation.  SARAA has reduced spending vs 2019 every month since April.  Expenses were down 36% in August.  As a result, total SARAA operating revenue is slowly recovering.  
Looking Ahead:  SARAA has received $4.2 million in CARES Act funding as of July 7th.  A total of $9.96 million is available.  SARAA will carry some CARES money into 2021.  SARAA anticipates meeting all spending and debt service obligation in 2020 provided most invoices continue to be paid.  The 2021 budget is underway.  The SARAA goal is to keep rates and charges flat for the remainder of calendar year 2020.  

Executive Session:

Mr. Helsel convened an Executive Session at 9:05 a.m. to discuss privileged matters and potential litigation.  Mr. Helsel reconvened the Board meeting at 9:13 a.m.  The following action resulted from the Executive Session:

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the SARAA Solicitor to take any legal action necessary to protect SARAA’s interests regarding any MS-4 stormwater fees assessed against it by Lower Swatara Township, and/or Lower Swatara Township Municipal Authority.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

Update on VIP Event:  Mr. Edwards reported that there were approximately 8,500 attendees at this event.  He said that the event went very well.  He thanked airport staff, especially those involved in the planning of the event.  Parking went as planned and both the long-term parking lot and the garage were full.  However, the parking garage is not set up for a mass exit, so that created a problem.
Audio:  Mr. Edwards played an audio of a call from an attendee of the VIP Event who wanted to commend the parking staff for their efforts in assisting her during the VIP event.  She was having a medical issue and needed to get to her car which was in long-term parking to get her medication.  Four employees from the parking staff assisted her by getting her a wheelchair and helping her get to her car to get her medication.  She said they were so gracious and literally saved her life.  Mr. Edwards said that the employees were Kevin Brown, Ryan Frye and Steve Miller.  It was suggested that these employees be invited to the next Board meeting so they could be recognized for their heroic efforts with helping this attendee.  
Board Member Comments:

Ms. Van Newkirk:   Ms. Van Newkirk asked for the status of the fuel at Gettysburg.  Mr. Stevens responded that Mr. Blough is authorized to put fuel in the tank.
Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart thanked the staff for coordination with the VIP Event and also everything that has been done through this pandemic to keep things stable.  He said that hopefully we are positioning ourselves for a bounce back as soon as we can assume some normalcy in our operations.  

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked the entire HIA staff for their efforts with the VIP event.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, October 28, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:50 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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